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A. P. A. Symposium Debates Whether Pedophilia, 
Gender-Identity Disorder, Sexual Sadism 
Should Remain Mental Illnesses 
by Linda Ames Nicolosi 

On May 19th, 2003 in San Francisco, at a symposium hosted by the American Psychiatric
Association, several long-recognized categories of mental illness were discussed for possible 
removal from the upcoming edition of the psychiatric manual. 

The mental illnesses being debated in the symposium at the APA's annual convention 
included the paraphilias-among which are pedophilia, exhibitionism, fetishism, trans­
vestism, voyeurism, and sadomasochism. 

Also being debated was gender-identity disorder, a condition in which a person feels per­
sistent discomfort with his or her biological sex. Gay activists have long claimed that gender­
identity disorder should not be assumed to be abnormal and is a healthy expression of pre­
homosexuality. 

Dr Robert Spitzer responded to the symposium as a discussant, urging that the paraphilias 
and gender-identity disorder be retained in the psychiatric manual. 

Disagreeing, Psychiatrist Charles Moser of San Francisco's Institute for the Advanced Study 
of Human Sexuality and co-author Peggy Kleinplatz of the University of Ottawa presented 
a paper entitled, "DSM-IV-TR and the Paraphilias: An Argument for Removal." They argued 
that people whose sexual interests are atypical, culturally forbidden, or religiously pro­
scribed should not, for those reasons, be labeled mentally ill. 

First, they say, different societies stigmatize different sexual behaviors . Furthermore, the 
existing research cannot distinguish people with the paraphilias, they say, from "nor­
mophilics" (the term the authors use for people with conventional interests). Thus there is 
no reason to diagnose paraphilics as either a distinct group, or psychologically unhealthy. 

Besides, Moser and Kleinplatz add, psychiatry has no baseline, theoretical model of what, in 
fact, constitutes normal and healthy sexuality to which it could compare people whose sex­
ual interests draw them to children, animals, or sadism/masochism. 

"Any sexual interest," Moser concluded in an earlier published commentary, "can be healthy 
and life-enhancing." 

Psychiatry's Method for Defining "Mental Illness" Has Changed 

Moser and Kleinplatz note that the AP.A once categorized a condition as a mental illness 
based on its psychological, emotional or developmental origins, along with the unconscious 
motivations that were theorized to cause the condition. 

But during the last three decades, psychiatry has moved away from reliance on theories of cau­
sation-theories which, typically, cannot be verified-and instead sought direct, empirically 
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